538

HONITON TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Annual Meeting of the Town Council held at the Town Council Offices on 

Monday 8 July 2013
Present

St Michael’s Ward




St Paul’s Ward

Cllr Nick Cornwell




Cllr Vivienne Ash
Cllr Gary Elliot





Cllr Les Bayliss
Cllr David Foster (Chairman)



Cllr Roy Coombs
Cllr Susan Groves




Cllr Peter Corke
Cllr Peter Halse
**




Cllr Zarczynski
Cllr Sharon Pavey
Cllr Vernon Whitlock









** Also EDDC Councillor


Prayers were given by Peter Robinson
In Attendance

Cllr Paul Diviani DCC, Cllr Sara Randall-Johnson DCC 

6 Members of public

Students, Parents and Mr. A Holt of Honiton Community College

Press – Katy Griffin

Chetna Jones - Town Clerk

13/102
To receive apologies for absence
Cllr Harman (P), Cllr Allen (P), Cllr Tirard (S), Cllr Howard (P), Cllr Lunt (P)
Apologies received from Cllr John O’Leary EDDC, Cllr Phil Twiss. EDDC
13/103
To receive declarations of interest

Cllr Whitlock - Community Complex Director (P) and Friends of Beehive member (P)

Cllr Cornwell – Community Complex Director (P)
Cllr Pavey – Friends of Beehive member (P)

Cllr Ash - Community Complex Director (P) and Friends of Beehive member (P)

13/104
Minutes of meeting held 10th June 2013 

The minutes, having previously been circulated, were amended to clarify what Cllr Coombs had achieved with footpath 23 and the Tree walks and then approved and signed by the Chairman as a true record.

The Chairman declared the meeting out of session

13/105
To receive the Police Report

PCSO Keiler having introduced himself as a PCSO who started working in this area since January 2013 provided a written report stating that there had been a total of 31 crimes between 10th June and 7th July. This compared to the same period last year of 52 crimes. The crimes included 3 assaults, 15 thefts (9 shoplifting and 6 other), 1 burglary other, 1 theft from motor vehicle, 7 criminal damage, 2 public order and 1 drink/drug and drive. Other matters included one related to communications act 2003.
Cllr Randall Johnson entered the room.

Cllr Zarczynski asked if the shoplifting was due to hardship. PCSO Keiler confirmed that they were more related to funding required for drugs.

No burglaries from dwellings have been reported.

Cllr Halse thanked the police and informed them that the Town Council really appreciate that they are able to provide a report in person. The Town Council was informed that a new sergeant had started and hoped to attend the next Town Council meeting.
13/106
To receive reports from District and County Ward Members

Cllr Randall Johnson informed the Town Council that she was involved in three committees and they were People scrutiny, investment and pension and Devon and Cornwell Fire Authority. Cllr Randall Johnson will be attending a meeting this week where they will be discussing how to make the budget work.
Cllr Halse asked what cut backs are likely to take place in these difficult times. Cllr Randall Johnson confirmed that public safety will definitely be protected. Local Authorities will see a reduction by 28% with Fire Safety being reduced gradually at a later stage. The number of callouts and fires has greatly reduced and more focus is on prevention.
Cllr Groves entered the room and joined the meeting.

Cllr Ash asked what people’s scrutiny involved. Cllr Randall Johnson confirmed that Devon County Council was responsible for 3 areas of activities and they included Corporate, Properties & Place and People. People involved everything from Birth to Death.

Cllr Zarczynski asked what the policy was for Chinese Lanterns in view of the recent hot weather. Cllr Randall Johnson stated that she would like to see them banned completely as they are a fire hazard and dangerous for animals.

Cllr Diviani reported that the Town and Country Planning has recently visited Cranbrook and were impressed with how quickly this town has developed He has also been involved in Health and wellbeing conference, assisting with SELT, a company set up to act on behalf of all 4 areas of Devon to collate all IT, Corporate Parenting, Minerals in Waste and has attended many meetings relating around the growth board.
Cllr Ash asked if there is any progress on sports strategy. Cllr Diviani confirmed that they will still require a few months before something will be available.

Cllr Halse thanked both County Councillors for their reports and appreciated that they were able to attend so many of the Town Council’s meetings. Cllr Diviani added that the Town Council was their eyes and ears and the more meetings they were able to attend the better it was for both of them.

Cllr Ash commented that a Development Management Meeting was being held next week where proposals for boundaries were being suggested and wondered if there were any planning applications in the pipeline.

Cllr Diviani confirmed that no planning applications were expected although a consultation process was taking place across the whole of East Devon to get everyone’s point of view.

Cllr Randall Johnson and Diviani left the room.

13/107
Public Question Time

The Clerk advised a question had been received but was being addressed under correspondence.
The Chairman declared the meeting back in session

13/108
Mayor’s Announcements and Questions for the Mayor
The Mayor informed the Town Council that he attended a recent opening of the School Fete, Army Cadets evening, Hospital Fete and was recently interviewed by 2 students about the Beehive and was filmed on site. It was hoped that this film may be available for the Honiton Show. He also confirmed he attended the Honiton Community Festival which was very successful and East Devon District Council hoped to make this an annual event.
A successful Armed Forces Day was held on 29th June and the Mayor passed on his thanks to the St John’s Ambulance Cadet.

The Mayor confirmed that preparation for Hot Pennies was progressing well and that the route was altered due to difficulty of closing the road at Dowell Street Junction and the new starting point was to be at the bottom end of town.

Cllr Pavey asked if future Hot Pennies could be during the school holidays.

It was agreed that Councillors would meet at the Town Council Office in order to follow the Town Crier to the starting point. Councillors were reminded that they must stay on the pavement during this time.
13/109
To receive reports from Members with Special Responsibilities

Cllr Zarczynski – Charter Day

Plans were progressing well but help was still required on the day.

Cllr Zarczynski – Construction of Beehive
Attended recent site meeting and build was progressing well, steel works were now in and work on the roof had started.

Cllr Whitlock – Beehive Directors
The director’s were meeting on a fortnightly basis and experts were available for advice. There were a good number of provisional bookings and priority was being given to local organisaions.

Cllr Coombs

It was a crucial time for Himalayan Balsam as they will be flowering in full force at this time of year and would produce 100’s of seedlings if they were not removed very quickly. Cllr Coombs considered that at least 90% were in the River Otter area and the remainder in a tributary of the River Axe. Cllr Coombs believed that they were spreading onto land managed by HTC and considered that this may be illegal. He was keen to determine what the River Otter Project were doing about this but as of yet had not heard anything. His primary concern was within our parish boundary.
Cllr Ash – Honiton Development Trust
There will be an AGM of the Honiton Development Trust on 22nd July where the development of sports pitches will be discussed and felt that it would be helpful if any many people as possible could attend.

13/110
Correspondence
Correspondence received from 11th June to 2nd July 2013

Devon County Council


1. Temporary Prohibition of through Traffic & Parking – full list of work to be carried out between 15th July – 30th November 2013 in preparation of surface dressing in 2014/15

2. Definitive Map Modification order 2011 (Footpaths No’s 26 & 10 - Final Notice of Confirmation of Order
3. Email with details of recruitment for the next intake of apprentices into our DCC business and Administration, Customer Service, ICT and Civil Engineering apprenticeship scheme.
East Devon District Council


4.
The Knowledge, issue 4, 5 and 6 including EDDC decision for Audio recording of Council meetings

Other

      5.
Honiton United Charities – request for replacement representative

       6.
Making it Local Newsletter – June Edition including networking via workshops

       7.
Letter regarding Sidmouth Railway Line asking for Honiton Town Council’s stance

       8.
East Devon Volunteer Support Agency – training and events news

       9.
Northcote Lane Area Residents Association – Report on meeting held at Dunning Court 16th May 

      10.
Rural Services Network newsletter June/July 2013

      11.
Devon Association of Local Councils - minutes of meeting held on 6th June

      12.
LCR Magazine – Summer 2013

      13.
Employment & Pensions Legal Newsletter

      14.
Clerks and Council’s Direct – July 2013

      15.
Letter from resident about overgrown grass and untidy flowerbeds

      16.
Midas Newsletter June 2013

      17.
East Devon Volunteer Support Agency – funding bulletin

      18.
Correspondence about Annual Report – Very informative and so nice to see a mayor smiling!

The clerk reported that item 7 regarding the Town Council’s stance had been addressed and the correspondent was happy with the response. 

The clerk also reported that item 15 was being addressed and would require a further 2 weeks before the flowerbeds and verges were back to being neat and tidy. Cllr Pavey commented that the Dowell Street Corner was looking much better and Cllr Ash suggested that other organisations should consider taking on similar projects. The Clerk commented that she would benefit from having a guided tour and was arranging one with the deputy clerk and Dave Retter.
Cllr Coombs suggested that councillors would also benefit from attending a hybrid/grumble walk and that he often walked around the town and reported problems as he encountered them.

Late Correspondence received from 2 to 8 July 2013

Devon County Council

East Devon District Council 

a) The Knowledge issue 7 

Other

b) Letter of resignation from Cllr Marianne Harman as Councillor of Honiton Town Council and Director of Honiton Community Complex.

c) Letter from resident asking for the process of donating a bench in memory of her late Mother and Father.

d) Local Councils Update Issue 64 including local Audit and Accountability Bill and details of seven essential documents for volunteers who manage Village Halls/Community Facilities.

e) Letter with nomination details for Honorary Citizens Award.

Item b – The Town Council noted Marianne Harman’s resignation. The Mayor thanked Ms Harman for all her tenacious and hard work whilst serving on the Council. Cllr Whitlock also added his thanks and stated that she achieved things many people aspired to achieve and this Town Council will miss her input. She was also the main lead in setting up the Credit Union.

Item c – Cllr Taylor commented that East Devon District Council ran a very successful system for people wishing to donate a bench and usually allowed for the lifetime of the bench (15 – 20 years). Cllr Whitlock asked if a reply could be sent thanking them and saying that the Town Council really appreciated these kind gestures from members of the public. 
Item e – the clerk reminded the Town Council that in 2010 this Council agreed a process. However the Town Council was now in agreement that this policy should be re-addressed before making a final decision.
13/111 
 The need for Parishes On-Line mapping system and to resolve the following recommendation:

a) That the Town Council joins the Parish Online mapping system at an annual cost of £120.00 plus a one off set up fee of £20.00
As identified in the deputy clerk’s report The Town Council agreed there were many benefits of acquiring Parishes Online. Cllr Bayliss proposed that the Town Council go ahead and subscribe to this, seconded by Cllr Pavey and was voted unanimously in favour. This was RESOLVED
13/112 Appointment of a replacement representative for the Honiton United Charities following the resignation of Cllr Tirard.

Nominations were received for Cllr Peter Halse, proposed by Cllr Foster, seconded by Cllr Elliot and was voted unanimously in favour. This was RESOLVED
13/113 Correct recording of the minutes of the Policy meeting held 24th June 2013 
Cllr Cornwell asked why a recommendation regarding prayers was not being made. Cllr Foster reminded everyone that only a guideline was being provided and that the Town council was not deciding whether prayers should continue. Cllr Halse added that this Town Council represented the town and that the majority of the people within this town were of this religion so should be deemed as being the correct process.

Cllr Pavey commented that some councillors who would enjoy coming earlier could not due to prayers and that it was very awkward.

It was agreed that the minutes be amended to add Cllr Halse as being present and that they reflect that Cllr Pavey left the meeting early. The Ton Council then agreed that the chairman sign the minutes.
13/114 
HMRC confirmation on the benefits of Honiton Town Council, as a local authority remaining responsible for the building of the Community Centre and to resolve the following recommendations: 

a) Honiton Town Council to deregister for VAT

b) Honiton Town Council remains responsible for building the community centre and reclaims VAT under section 33 ruling.

c) Council appointed representatives continue overseeing the build

d) Town Council seek professional advice for putting together a lease and service agreement for the management of the “The Beehive” Community complex.

Cllr Taylor asked if the council appointed representatives were Councillors. The clerk confirmed this was the case. Cllr Cornwell added that it was not just those councillors but also Cllr Zarczynski and the Town Clerk who were involved in the construction phase.
Cllr Coombs asked if this was a form of tax evasion, why the company did not become a charity and was a loan considered the Town Council’s own funding. The Clerk confirmed that this recommendation was based on discussions with HMRC and their guidance notes, that by the time the company become a registered charity the building work would be built and therefore too late. The clerk also confirmed that as per guidance notes money shown in Town Council’s account was considered as their own funding. Cllr Ash and Whitlock both added the company could consider charitable status for the future.
Cllr Whitlock proposed that the Town Council agree all points. This was seconded by Cllr Cornwell and received unanimous votes. This was RESOLVED.

13/115 Set up of a working group to determine how to proceed with using section 106 funding set aside for sports and play and to report back to the Town Council.

Cllr Foster proposed that a working group be set up to consider what sports and play equipment is required. Nominations were received for those members interested and were:
Cllr Foster

Cllr Pavey

Cllr Ash

Cllr Zarczynski

Cllr Coombs

It was proposed that this working group would report back to Town Council with all members voting unanimously in favour.  This was RESOLVED.

The Chairman proposed that the meeting go into Part B session to discuss matters of a contractual nature. The press and public will be asked to withdraw from the meeting at this point due to the nature of the business to be transacted.
13/116 Market Manager to provide assistance to other organisations outside the scope of his current job whilst ensuring his continued hard work and efforts within Honiton Market are maintained.

Cllr Elliot proposed that he work with the clerk to draft a letter accordingly. All members voted unanimously in favour. This was RESOLVED
13/117 Details of a potential contractual agreement with EDDC regarding the additional funding 
Cllr Whitlock proposed that the part a and c be agreed as specified but that the Town Council seek further advice for part b. All members voted unanimously in favour. This was RESOLVED
It was also agreed that the working group specified in part c consist of:
Cllr Halse, Cllr Zarczynski, Cllr Bayliss, Cllr Ash and Cllr Taylor.
13/118
Close of Meeting
The Chairman closed the meeting at 9.40pm.
Signed Chair

12 August 2013

